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The City of Rockford, Winnebago County, Illinois, is 
situated on both banks of the Rock River, 92 miles west of 
Chicago, and 95  miles from the Mississippi River at Du-
buque. The ground upon which it is built is finely diver-
sified, affording in its undulations of surface, and in the 
rounded bluffs which skirt the river, innumerable building 
sites of great beauty, and securing that great desideratum 
in the municipal economy, perfect drainage of every portion 
of the city. The limpid waters of Rock River flow through 
the city with a ra?id  current until coming to the dam, 	at 
the old "rock ford ---whencethe city derives its name---it 
is diverted from its course to turn the wheels of the manu-
facturing establishments, to which, in so large a measure, 
the prosperity of Rockford is due. 

The early settlers of Rockford, while preparing the 
foundations of the future city, with a thoughtfulness which 
we of the present day cannot too highly commend, spared 
many of the beautiful groves which crowned the swells of 
the prairie and clothed the river banks, and these have 
been cared for and added to until the sobriquet of "Forest 
City" has, by general consent, been conferred upon the City 
as truthfully describing its aspect during the season of 
foliage. The attention which its citizens have, in late 
years, devoted to horticulture and floriculture, distin-
guishing it in this respect from all other western cities, 
has led to the suggestion of "Floral City" as a descriptive 
title equally appropriate. 

Situated in the midst of an agricultural district unsur-
passed in beauty, in the fertility of its soil, and the 
intelligence of its inhabitants, possessed of one of the 
most extensive water powers of the West, and blessed with 
religious and educational advantages beyond those of most 
Western towns, it is not to be wondered at that, on the 
prairie which, thirty-four years ago, gemmed with flowers 
and checkered with beautiful groves, through which flashed 
the "clear waters" on their way to the mighty Mississippi, 
lay before the fascinated gaze of the hardy pioneers who 
had come to spy out the land, and which, only twenty-five 
years since, was purchased of the Government at one dollar 
and a quarter per acre,---there has grown up a community 
numbering eleven thousand souls, rich in all the elements 
of material and intellectual prosperity, and standing in 
the front rank of the inland cities of the Prairie State. 

The early history of the city is so intimately blended 
with that of the county, that it is difficult to sketch the 
one without at the same time repeating a portion of the 
other... .The first settler within the present territorial 
limits of the city of Rockford was Gerinanicus Kent, who lo- 



cated his "claim" on the west bank of the river in 18341 on 
both sides of the stream now known as KentIs Creek, on 
which he erected a saw-mill, his companion, Mr. Thatcher 
Blake, who is still an honored resident among us, making 
his claim a short distance west, and just beyond the pre- 
sent city limits. 

From this beginning the settlement increased slowly in 
numbers from year to year, the settlers experiencing the 
usual hardships and inconveniences of the pioneer's life, 
and being drawn by their common trials and mutual depen-
dence into a closer union and more perfect sympathy with 
each other than obtains in older and larger communities in 
which the interests of the inhabitants are more diverse, 
and the facilities for communication with the outside world 
greater. 

In 1836 a controversy arose, the issue of which was re-
garded as of great importance in its effect upon the future 
of the embryo city. This was the contest for the location 
of the county seat, between Rockford and the town of Winne-
bago, a settlement about two miles north, on the west bank 
of the river. The struggle was a long and bitter one. The 
settlers at Winnebago having expended a good deal of money 
in locating and improving their town plat, and looking for 
their remuneration to the increased value to be given their 
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lots by the location of the seat of justice among them. The 
county commissioners were opposed to this, and the dispute 
was not settled until May, 1839, when, by authority of an 
act passed at the previous session of the legislature, the 
whole matter was submitted to a vote of the people of the 
county, by whom the case was decided in favor of Rockford. 

After this election the commissioners selected the pub-
lic square, on the east side of the river, as the site for 
the court house, locating the jail on the west side. The 
voice of the people at the polls had, as we have said above 
settled the question of the county seat as between Rockford 
and Winnebago, but this action of the commissioners trans-
formed it at once into a contest between the east and west 
sides of the river, and stirred up more ill feeling than 
the former controversy had developed. It remained a bone 
of contention until 18)43, when, the west side having se-
cured a majority in the board of commissioners, and no 
county buildings having as yet been erected, a proposition, 
signed by responsible parties, to donate to the county the 
necessary land and erect thereon a court house, jail, and 
public offices, was presented to the commissioners and was 
accepted by them, and this exciting question was finally 
and permanently settled. This whole matter of the county 
seat appears to us of the present day comparatively unim-
portant as an element of the prosperity of our city by the 
side of the greater advantages which we enjoy, but to the 
early settlers it was of vital consequence, and we may well 
imagine that the contestants for the prize were not over 
scrupulous in some of the means employed to secure it. 

The importance of developing the water power existing in 
Rock River, near the site of the city, was early recognized 
and on the 28th of February, 1843, an act was approved by 
the Governor, entitled "An act to improve the navigation of 
the rapids in Rock River at Rockford, in the County of Win-
nebago, and to incorporate the Rockford Hydraulic and Manu-
facturing Company." In this act it was provided that the 
corporation created by it should have power to erect a dam 
across Rock River which should raise the water in said ri-
ver not more than seven feet; also that the company should 
erect and maintain such lock or locks as might be necessary 
for the passage of steamboats drawing three feet of water. 
Another section specified the rates of toll which the com-
pany should be entitled to collect for the passage of 
various craft through their lock.... 

The earliest enterprise in the line of manufacturing, 
milling, &c., was the organization in 1844 of "the Rockford 
Hydraulic and Manufacturing Company." It may have been or-
ganized under a special charter, or some general law of the 
State. It was an incorporated company in some form. Its 
operations were unfortunate from its commencement to its 
termination. The company built a darn across Rock River 
from the foot of Peach street,...(West Jefferson street)... 
west side, just above the Gas house, to the land now most 
commonly known as the "Kenosha depot," on the east side. 
Mills and some other works were erected on each bank of the 
river. The first spring freshet proved that an error had 
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been committed in attempting to create a water power there, 
and every succeeding heavy rain made the proof still more 
conclusive, until the enterprise was abandoned.... 

The improvement of Rock river so as to make it subserve 
the uses of navigation was one of the subjects which, at an 
early day, engaged the attention of the citizens of Rock-
ford and the settlers in the counties abutting on the river. 
On the 11th of January, 1840, a meeting of the citizens of 
Winnebago County was held in Rockford,...reported ... in the 
Chicago DEMOCRAT of February 12th, 1810: 

"NAVIGATION OF ROCK RIVER. 
At a large and respectable meeting of the inhabitants of 

Winnebago county, Ill., held at Rockford, on the 11th day 
of January inst., to take into consideration the expediency 
of applying to Congress for the grant of a quantity of the 
unsold land lying in the vicinity of Rock river, to be ap-
plied to the improvement of said stream, Dr. J. C. Goodhue 
was chosen President; George Stevens, George W. Lee and 
Charles I. Horsman, Vice Presidents, and John C. Kemble, 
Secretary.... 

The improvement of the river was not, however, the only 
source to which the early settlers of Rockford looked for 
relief from the burdens imposed upon the prosperity of the 
town by its distance from the natural outlet for its pro-
ducts, and depot of supplies. The only communication with 
Chicago in those days was by means of wagons and stages, 
and the journey was a long and painfully tedious one, es-
pecially in the spring and fall months, when the deep soil 
of the prairies was saturated with water, and it became 
necessary, at frequent intervals, to extricate the wagon or 
stage from the almost fathomless sloughs by means of rails 
which were carried along for that purpose. The expense and 
delay of this mode of transportation was so great as often 
to wholly swallow up the value of the load, and leave the 
owner as the sole return for his lengthy trip what he could 
make by taking a return load of supplies for the Rockford 
merchants. 

At an early period in the history of Rockford, therefore 
we find record of various schemes devised to facilitate 
communication between the principal towns in the northern 
portion of the State, between the lake and the river, Chic-
ago and Galena being the eastern and western termini. In 
1836 a charter vias granted by the Legislature for the con-
struction of a railroad between the above named points. The 
country, however, was yet too thinly settled, and the in-
habitants too poor to undertake the construction of a work 
so extensive, while eastern capitalists had too little con-
fidence in the future of the State of Illinois, then under 
the dark shadow of bankruptcy, and threatened repudiation, 
to induce them to invest their means in an enterprise of 
such magnitude, the returns from which were to them so 
problematical; and for ten years no progress was made 
toward the realization of the wishes of the interior towns 
for rapid and cheap communication with the chief commercial 
city of the lakes. 

While temporarily relinquishing the project for railroad  

connection with Chicago, the people along the proposed 
route were earnestly engaged in devising moans whereby the 
difficulties and expense attending the transportation of 
their products to their natural market, might be removed or 
modified; and in 1814 the preliminary surveys and estimates 
were made for a plank road from Rockford to Chicago. The 
report of the Engineer, Mr. E. B. Talcott, estimates the 
cost of such a road at $3l2,731,29.  Public meetings were 
held in favor of this enterprise, and in January, 1845, the 
legislature passed a bill authorizing the formation of a 
company for the construction of the work. The conviction 
that the increasing population and wealth of the country 
would at an early day necessitate the building of the rail-
road was daily increasing in strength, and operated to the 
discouragement of the plank road scheme. No company was 
organized under the charter, and the project was given up. 

Not long after the abandonment of the plank road enter-
prise, the railroad question again came before the people, 
and a meeting was held at the Court House, in Rockford, on 
the 28th of November, 1848, in aid of the enterprise. This 
was followed by other meetings, and after more than two 
years of unceasing effort through public meetings, the ap-
peals of the press, and personal solicitation by the 
friends of the road, a sufficient amount of stock was sub-
scribed to justify the company in commencing operations, 
and in 1848 they began the construction of the first divi-
sion, extending from Chicago to Elgin; the first trip of a 
lOcomotive on the road being made in the latter part of Oc-
tober, over a section of five miles, all that was then 
completed. We find it recorded in the journals of that 
time, that the receipts of the new road upon its completion 
to Cottage Hill, a distance of 16 miles from Chicago, 
amounted to the sum of from O to 060 per day, from which 
it was inferred that the road, when finished, could not 
fail to be a profitable investment. 

The work was pushed forward with much energy, and al-
though the road was but a poor make-shift compared with the 
magnificent iron highways which now stretch across our 
broad prairies in every direction, being laid with second 
hand strap rails purchased from an eastern company which 
had discarded them for the T rail, the whole country, from 
the lakes to the river, at once felt the influence of the 
coming change, in the increase in value of real estate, and 
the influx of immigrants, attracted hither by the fertility 
of the soil and the advantages which the construction of 
the road promised. 

The first train of cars passed over the new road from 
Chicago to Rockford on the 2nd day of August, 182, and its 
arrival was made the occasion for an enthusiastic demons-
tration. With the completion of the road to this point and 
the construction of a massive and substantial dam at the 
ford, in place of the one farther up the stream, which had 
been finally abandoned after repeated disasters had proved 
it to be a failure, the future of Rockford seemed to be as-
sured, and the work of extension and improvement went 
forward with accelerated speed. 
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Some of Rockford's Excellent Schools 

1. JACKSON 	 2. BLAKE 	 3. JOHN NELSON 	 4. HIGHLAND 

5. CHURCH 	 6. WIGHT 	 7. HIGH 	 S. HENRY FREEMAN 



REAR ADMIRAL GEORGE JOHN DUFEK 
By Marcus Grimes 

(Continued from last issue) 

After a little difficulty with a crippled icebreaker, 
Admiral Dufek left, only to make plans for the biggest year 
in Antarctica, Operation Deep-Freeze II. This now opera-
tion would result in the building of three new coastal 
bases and two inland stations. The task force consisted of 
12 ships, 18 large aircraft, several small ones, and 4,000  
men. It was during Deep-Freeze II that Damiral Dufek had 
his most exciting moment, landing their DC-3 aircraft at 
the South Pole. They were the first Americans to set foot 
on the South Pole, and only ten others had been their pre-
viously. This landing proved that aircraft could land and 
take off again from the snow at the Pole. 

Operation Deep-Freeze III was merely a resupplying mis-
sion, but one important thing had to be done. An airstrip 
had to be made and also an airfield, all needing to be on 
dry land. This was found SO miles south of McMurdo and 
built. Important discoveries were made also as to the 
thickness of the South Pole's ice. 

All was in readiness for the International Geophysical 
Year, thanks to a good job done by Admiral George Dufek. 
Many honors have come to Admiral Dufek, including medals 
from France, England, Belgium, and Sweden. But most impor-
tant to him are the three Legions of Merit and the two Dis-
tinguished Service medals received from the United States 
Government. He also has received the Hubbard medal from 
the National Geographic Society. Two books have been writ-
ten by the Admiral, telling of his experiences: OPERATION 
DEEP-FREEZE and THROUGH THE FROZEN FRONTIER. 

After 38 years of continuous service, Rear Admiral Dufek 
retired from the Navy and launched a new but closely re-
lated career as Director of the Mariner's museum, Newport 
News, Virginia, one of the foremost marine institutions of 
its kind in the world. 

Certainly George Dufek of Rockford is to be counted 
among great Illinois citizens living today. 
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